Boone County Health Board

March 19, 2025, at 6:00pm

           Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building

Board Members Present

Staff Present


   Others Present
Michael Reynolds                            Dr. Servies
                       
Tricia Wright                                   Vickie Foster 

            
Lacey Henson
Lisa Younts


Crystal Jones                                   Abby Messenger     
                         
John Cowan                                     Kasey Bowen 

Paulette Berger
Welcome by Tricia
Election of Officers 

Motion: A motion was made to accept the nomination for Tricia Wright as the President of the Health Board for 2025, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones Seconded by; John Cowan.   
Motion passed unanimously.
Motion: A motion was made to accept the nomination for Michael Reynolds as the Vice President of the Health Board for 2025, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones Seconded by; John Cowan.  
Motion passed unanimously.
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for the Nov. 2024 meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Michael Reynolds.    
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Administrative Updates 
 Lisa Younts gave this report. 
· 2024 Annual Report: The Health Department’s 2024 Annual Report has been sent to you for review, and a copy has been provided for your reference. Overall, most services remained consistent with 2023. The most notable change in the Nursing & Vital Records Division was the issuance of 1,185 additional certified death certificates in 2024. This increase is likely due to last year’s legislative change allowing all local health departments to issue birth and death certificates from other counties, provided all required information is complete.

· The Environmental Division’s most significant updates include an increase in property searches for environmental concerns, with 280 more searches conducted in 2024. Additionally, our efforts in the collection and distribution of Sharps containers expanded, with 71 more containers distributed to the public and 65 more collected and properly disposed of.

Approval of Annual Report
Motion: A motion was made to approve the Annual report for 2024. Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones, Seconded by; Lacey Henson.     

Motion passed unanimously.
· Health Board/Department Attorney – The Boone County Commissioners have hired a new County Attorney. The Health Department has used the previous county attorney, Bob Clutter, for many years. I would like to ask that we retain Bob Clutter as the Health Board/department attorney for legal issues that may arise. We need a vote from the board to continue with Mr. Clutter.

Approval to retain our current attorney – Bob Clutter
Motion: A motion was made to approve Bob Clutter as the Health Board / Department attorney. Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Michael Reynolds.     

Motion passed unanimously.
Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Lisa Younts gave this report.
· Our Vital Records program has issued 193 birth certificates and 1,184 death certificates.
· Communicable Disease Investigations: our nurses have investigated 25 communicable disease reports. 
· Tuberculosis: There have been 5 new Latent TB infections reported, 3 started on treatment at the health department and the 2 others are being treated elsewhere. Currently, there are 10 open LTBI cases: 6 being treated here at the Health Department and 4 elsewhere. 4 of the 10 open cases should complete treatment in March. 
· Our nurses also provided 11 TB skin tests at Dawn to Dusk Daycare. 
· No new lead cases

· STD clinic – We tested 18 patients with 2 Hep C positives. We had 8 individuals from the clinic receive free vaccinations. 
· The routine immunization clinic had 95 patients and administered 221 vaccines.
· Provided flu and covid vaccines to 1 homebound individual
· Completed an IQIP (Immunization Quality Improvement for Providers) visit with IDOH, which is required for those providers participating in the Vaccines for Children Program. 
· We provided Safe Sleep for Infants education to one family and provided them with a free pack n play for their child.
· Our health educator provided CPR training to 11 employees of the Health Department
· Our public health nurse attended the 2-day PHN Orientation at the Indiana Department of Health
Community Outreach
· Narcan training/doses provided to FTIC in Jamestown – 2 classes, 20 doses distributed.
· The Boone County School Nurses meeting was held in February. We had Jennifer Lawrence with the Boone County Solid Waste Management District come and present on the concerns with disposing of vapes and beginning the conversation on what kinds of programs could be started to address this issue with the Boone County schools.
· We provided Kleenex and disinfecting wipes to the schools.
Environmental Updates
Abby Messenger gave this report.
VECTOR CONTROL / TATTOOING: 
In January and February, we completed 11 tattoo establishment inspections.  Our inspector attended a tick education class to start off the new tick season.  20 animal bite reports were received, and 5 confinement letters were sent out within the last two months. Mosquito surveillance and tick dragging were done in February. The weather was nice enough and above freezing for a few days for us to head outside and do some surveillance/tick dragging. 
HOUSING/ POOLS:

In January, we had 4 housing cases. We received and approved the correct blueprints for Holliday Farms outdoor pools. Cold plunges are becoming a hot topic in the pool world. Our inspector is on a committee for cold plunge regulation and is helping make a guided document for cold plunges. 

February had 5 housing cases. We started getting things ready for pool season by planning Pool School. 

SEPTIC / WELL:
IOWPA Conference was held at Hendricks County Fairgrounds. A day full of septic talk. We have not gotten our ordinance approved by the Technical Review Panel but hope to soon. So far this year we have had 68 property look ups.                                                                                             

FOODS: 
In January, there was an event, the Fly-Fishing Tournament at the Boone County Fair Grounds, with a vendor, Kayak Coffee. Inspections were conducted at various establishments, uncovering several issues, including moldy bread at Thorntown Petro, unsanitary conditions at the Hoosier To Go C Store, and rodent feces at Subway on Lebanon Street. Casey’s gas station on 32 had a complaint regarding overflowing trash, prompting a recommendation to increase trash pickups to three times a week. Pre-operational inspections for new businesses like WheelHouse Social Club, Crazy’s Bar and Grill, and Starbucks were completed successfully, while ongoing maintenance issues at Leon’s due to a gas leak were addressed. Permit renewals were completed for establishments that had expired at the end of 2024.

February had another event at The Fieldhouse with vendor Healthies. Several inspections revealed concerns, including food storage issues at Saffron and a cockroach infestation at Buffalo Wild Wings in Lebanon. Follow-up inspections at Chick-fil-A found no violations, despite a complaint. A complaint at Marco’s Pizza led to civil penalties for repeated violations. At the newly opened Crazy’s Bar and Grill, expired food and unlabeled products were found and discarded. Crazy’s was owned by the Harmony owner and they have now closed due to low business. Pre-operational inspections were also completed for the new Taco Bell location.

PREPARDENESS: 
Our PHEP Coordinator attended IDOH Preparedness Planning Seminar and the quarterly LEPC/EMA meeting. He also was on Radio Mom talking about Emergency Preparedness and did a great job. Attended a TAHP virtual meeting and attended a virtual CERT training planning meeting. He hosted a “Personal Preparedness Workshop” at the fairgrounds and had about 10 people in attendance. We heard from the Board of Animal Health, HAM operators, and our County EMA.        
Other

Our Health Educator certified five of our Environmentalists in CPR. Kacie is our Environmental Health legislative representative for GEHSC, and she notes we will probably see some changes coming this summer for our foods program.
Misc. Business
Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; John Cowan Seconded by; Crystal Jones.
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for May 21st, 2025, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room.

Tricia Wright   
             



 Herschell Servies, MD           President - Health Board                      

             Boone Co. Health Officer 
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